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	PROVO MUNICIPAL COUNCIL 

Redevelopment Agency of Provo

Regular Meeting Minutes
5:30 PM, Tuesday, August 08, 2017
Room 200, Municipal Council Chambers

351 West Center, Provo, Utah



Opening Ceremony
Roll Call

	THE FOLLOWING MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL AND ADMINISTRATION WERE PRESENT: 


	Council Member David Harding
	Council Member George Steward

	Council Member David Knecht
	Council Member Kim Santiago 

	Council Member David Sewell
	Council Member Vernon K. Van Buren

	Council Member Gary Winterton 
	Council Attorney Brian Jones

	CAO Wayne Parker
	Council Executive Director Clifford Strachan


Excused: Mayor John R. Curtis
Conducting: Council Chair David Sewell


Prayer: Steve Bushman


Pledge of Allegiance: Cindy Bushman

	Presentations, Proclamations, and Awards


	1
	A presentation of the Employee of the Month for August 2017 (0:16:10)


Officer Travis Bushman was presented as the August 2017 Employee of the Month. Lieutenant Brian Wilken provided a history of Officer Bushman’s accomplishments and career with Provo City. 
	2
	A presentation by the Covey Center on the play "Murder by the Book." (0:20:09)


Paul Duerden, Covey Center for the Arts Manager, announced the play Murder by the Books would be performed at the Covey Center July 27 through August 19, 2017. A scene from the play was performed by Sierra Christensen and Braden Nelsen for the council.  
	Public Comment (0:31:33)


Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Council Member Harding asked to make a public service announcement. Mr. Harding provided a reminder that it was the last day to register online at vote.utah.gov to vote in the primary election. 
	Action Agenda


	3
	Public comment on the Provo River Land and Water Conservation Fund Property Conversion Draft Environmental Assessment (16-113) (0:35:03)


Thomas McKenna, Parks Project Coordinator, presented the council with the Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF) Draft Environment Assessment. Mr. McKenna explained that in 1978 Provo acquired 3.9 acres of property located north of 3700 North University Avenue. The property was originally intended to be used to extend the Provo River Trail, but the property was never used in such a way. The property was sold to Robert Olsen in 2012. Parks staff had recently been informed that the sale of this property put the city in non-compliance with the LWCD and to rectify the situation, we needed to designate another property as a LWCD funded property. The exchanged property would need to be similar in value and not included in the master plan. The preferred property was a 1.56-acre parcel in southwest Provo, east of Lakeshore Drive, and was already owned by the city. He proposed to install a looped trail, bench area, and wetland interpretive area. The intent of his presentation was to provide council with the environment assessment, which had been available for the public to view for one month. He planned to combine any feedback from the public and council into a final report which would be presented on August 29, 2017. 
Chair Sewell opened public comment. 

Johnathan Hill, Fort Utah Neighborhood Chair, told the council they did not have any environmental concerns, but they did wonder if having a trail behind the nearby homes might be a safety concern. 
There were no other public comments.

	4
	A presentation on disaster preparedness and Resolution 2017-36 adopting the Mountainland Pre-Disaster Hazard Mitigation Plan. (17-092) (0:46:33)


	Motion:
	An implied motion to approve Resolution 2017-36, as currently constituted, has been made by council rule. 


Chris Blinzinger, Emergency Management Coordinator, explained to the council that to qualify for hazard mitigation grants, the city was mandated by the federal government to adopt a hazard mitigation plan. He was asking the council to adopt the pre-disaster hazard mitigation plan that had been prepared by Mountainland Association of Governments. Included in his presentation were examples of potential hazards Provo may face and examples of past incidents. 
Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Chair Sewell called for a vote on the implied motion. 
	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion passed 7:0 with Council Members Harding, Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. 

	


	5
	Ordinance 2017-32 amending City Code to allow accessory dwelling units attached to an industrial use in the Manufacturing Park (MP) zone. Rivergrove Neighborhood. (17-0002OA) (01:08:36)


	Motion:
	An implied motion to approve Ordinance 2017-32, as currently constituted, has been made by council rule. 


Austin Corry, Community Development Planner, introduced the item to the council. Mr. Corry said there are three Manufacturing Park (MP) zones in the city, but only one in the Rivergrove Neighborhood on 820 North would be impacted by the amendment. The applicant requested to add language to the code that would allow single-family units accessory to a commercial or industrial use structure. Mr. Corry reminded the council that because it would be accessory use, it could not be built as a standalone structure; it had to be attached to something already operating with a permitted principal use. There was also a 600-foot buffer zone which would prevent accessory units from being added if within 600 feet of a residential zone. The planning commission would have the ability to decrease this buffer as part of the project plan approval process. Other considerations had been outlined in the ordinance, such as, open space areas, sound and vibration attenuation, and pedestrian connections.

Ms. Santiago asked why they would require a buffer if it could just be changed by the planning commission. Mr. Corry said the buffer guidelines would be enforced unless the applicant made a constructive case for having it reduced. She also asked if there were laws concerning the storage of hazardous materials near these units. Mr. Corry said the buildings would still be subject to health and safety standards. He also said very few of the permitted uses allowed in this zone are manufacturing type uses, they are more likely to be heavy commercial and office use. He felt the risk was minimal. 
Mr. Winterton asked if live-work units are common and whether he knew of other cities doing this. Mr. Corry said it was common on the east coast and there are also examples of this in Salt Lake City. 

Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Mr. Harding was concerned about the buffer because he believed it was important to live in a neighborhood and be part of the community and the buffer prevented this. He thought it would be better to have restrictions to ensure someone living in the apartment was working in the business below. He questioned what type of person would want to live apart from a community.
Chair Sewell invited the applicant to speak. 

Dave Gardner, Provo, explained his project to the council. He said he and his partner, Terry Harward, thought there was demand for a live-work project, but they weren’t certain how large the demand was. Because of the uncertainty, only a portion of his project would have accessory apartments. In response to Mr. Harding’s concerns, Mr. Gardner said this was the perfect location for this type of project, because the people who it would attract are working long days and have no time or interest in being neighborly. He also said there would be a high turnover because these types of businesses either grow or fail. 
Mr. Knecht asked Mr. Gardner if he planned to sell the units or lease them. Mr. Gardner said his intent was to sell 55 percent of the units. He added that each unit would be built so they could be sold individually. 
Chair Sewell asked Mr. Jones whether it would be legal to mandate that the occupant be the owner or employee of a business located within the business park. Mr. Jones was not aware of an absolute ban on this type of restriction but said there is a presumption against trying to tell someone what they can do with their own property. He pointed out that enforcement of this restriction could be challenging. Mr. Jones said he would do further research on the matter and follow up with Chair Sewell later. Mr. Gardner told the council if this type of restriction were put in place, he would choose not to proceed with this project. Councilmembers Winterton, Van Buren, and Stewart voiced opposition to this type of restriction. 

Mr. Knecht was concerned that someone might convert the non-residential portion of the building into residential and he wondered who would enforce this. Mr. Gardner said in addition to this being prohibited by the code, this would also be enforced by their own covenants.
Chair Sewell offered a second opportunity for the public to comment. 

Fire Chief Jim Miguel explained to the council he often finds people are illegally living in their workspace and using improper heating methods which was a safety concern. He felt this development would provide an opportunity for people to live near their workplace, in a unit that meets safety standards. 
Beth Alligood, Southwest Area Representative, asked for an explanation of how residents would access their living unit and wondered if access would be through the commercial portion of the building. Mr. Gardner asked for the image of the exterior elevation to be displayed and explained that there would be a separate door and stairway to access the residence. 

Ms. Santiago asked Mr. Corry to identify the other places in the city this zone change could impact. Mr. Corry said that there are three MP zones in the city, but because of the required 600-foot buffer, this specific site is the only one where an accessory use could be permitted. 
Chair Sewell called for a vote on the implied motion. 
	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion Passed  6:1 with Council Members Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. Council Member Harding opposed. 

	


	6
	Ordinance 2017-33 amending Provo City Code regarding street-side yards on corner lots. Citywide impact. (17-0007OA) (02:07:11)


	Motion:
	An implied motion to approve Ordinance 2017-33, as currently constituted, has been made by council rule. 


Brian Maxfield, Planning Supervisor, told council the amendment was intended to change the side yard setback for corner lots so the side yard met the same minimum requirement as for a front yard. 

Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Chair Sewell asked if there was any council discussion, there was none. He then called for a vote on the implied motion. 

	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion passed 7:0 with Council Members Harding, Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. 

	


	7
	Ordinance 2017-34 amending Provo City Code regarding patio roofs and their extension into a required setback. Citywide impact. (17-0008OA) (2:10:32)


	Motion:
	An implied motion to approve Ordinance 2017-34, as currently constituted, has been made by council rule. 


Brian Maxfield, Planning Supervisor, presented the ordinance to the council. He said there was previously a change made that required a combined front and rear yard of 50 feet for parcels with an average depth greater than 113 feet or less. However, this change was problematic because it allowed patios to extend 12 feet into the setback, which pushed the edge of the patio within three feet of the property line. This amendment would resolve the problem and clearly define patio and patio roof, he said this amendment was specific to the patio roof only. 

Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Chair Sewell invited council discussion, there was none. He then called for a vote on the implied motion. 

	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion passed 7:0 with Council Members Harding, Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. 

	


	8
	Resolution 2017-38 appropriating $111,650 in various funds for the funding of an Impact Fee Study for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2018. (17-097) (02:13:38)


	Motion:
	An implied motion to approve Resolution 2017-38, as currently constituted, has been made by council rule. 


John Borget, Administrative Services Director, presented. He said administration was recommending the appropriation of $111,650 for funding an up-to-date and complete impact fee facility plan and analysis for Energy, Water, Wastewater, Storm Drain, Streets, Parks and Recreation, and Public Safety. He noted that Energy had already appropriated money for the study and would not require an additional appropriation.

Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 

Chair Sewell called for a vote on the implied motion. 
	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion passed 7:0 with Council Members Harding, Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. 

	


	9
	Consideration of Resolution 2017-38, a parameters resolution authorizing the issuance of up to $30 million of general obligation refunding bonds; and related matters.(17-098) (02:17:06)


Daniel Follett, Division Director of Finance, explained to council there was an opportunity for the City to refund the general obligation bonds on the Provo Recreation Center as a result of lower market interest rates. He said the bonds were originally issued in 2010 to fund the construction of the Recreation Center and were to be repaid over 20 years. Mr. Follett said the net present value benefit of refunding would be close to 9 percent for a total savings of 2.8 million dollars, which would go to the property tax payers in Provo. He said the average citizen was paying $67.10 per year towards the debt service on the bond, the refunding of the bonds would reduce this $3.95 per year. The purpose of the parameters resolution was to authorize the sale of the bonds within the parameters identified in the resolution. 
Ms. Santiago asked Mr. Follett who would be doing the work of refunding the bonds. Mr. Follett responded that Zion’s Bank would be acting as the municipal advisor and they would lead the city through the process of doing a competitive bid for underwriters. He noted the sale of the bonds would take place on September 19, 2017. There was already a council meeting scheduled for this day so council would have the opportunity to not approve if the terms of the sale were not favorable.
 Chair Sewell opened public comment, there was no response. 
	Motion:
	Council Member George Stewart made a motion to pass Resolution 2017- 38 as currently constituted. The motion was seconded by Council Member David Harding.  


	Roll Call Vote:
	The motion passed 7:0 with Council Members Harding, Knecht, Santiago, Sewell, Stewart, Van Buren, and Winterton in favor. 

	


	Adjournment


The meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent at 7:55 p.m.
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